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NORTHAMPTON COUNTY 

REGULAR SESSION 

February 16, 2015 
 

Be It Remembered that the Board of Commissioners of Northampton County met on 

February 16, 2015 with the following present:  Robert Carter, Fannie Greene, Chester 

Deloatch, and Virginia Spruill 

    

Others Present:  Kimberly Turner, Scott McKellar, and Michelle Nelson 

 

Absent: Joseph Barrett 

 

Agenda Work Session:  

 

A 10-minute work session was held to discuss today’s agenda items. Chairwoman Greene called 

upon County Manager Kimberly Turner for input. Ms. Turner noted that item number 3 under 

Tab 4 should be removed. The Auditors will come before the Board on March 2
nd

. Mrs. Vick 

mentioned that the Auditor will send the draft report on Monday, but she won’t have the final 

report until March 2
nd

. 

 

Regular Session: 

 

Chairwoman Greene called the meeting to order, welcomed everyone, and announced when 

citizens could make comments.  

 

Chairwoman Greene delivered the Invocation, and the Pledge of Allegiance was recited. 

 

Approval of Regular Session Minutes for February 2, 2015: 

 

A motion was made by Chester Deloatch and seconded by Virginia Spruill to approve the 

Regular Session Minutes for February 2, 2015.  Question Called:  All present voting yes.  

Motion carried. 

 

Approval of Closed Session Minutes for February 2, 2015: 

 

A motion was made by Virginia Spruill and seconded by Chester Deloatch to approve the Closed 

Session Minutes for February 2, 2015.  Question Called:  All present voting yes.  Motion 

carried. 

 

Approval of Agenda for February 16, 2015: 

 

A motion was made by Robert Carter and seconded by Virginia Spruill that the agenda be 

adopted as printed with the change so mentioned. Question Called:  All present voting yes.  

Motion carried. 

 

ECBH Report for 12-31-14, and Financial Report: 
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Mrs. Dot Vick, Finance Officer, appeared before the Board with the quarterly report for East 

Carolina Behavioral Health for December 30, 2014. 

 

Mrs. Vick also appeared before the Board to present the Operating Budget Report for the period 

ending December 31, 2014. Mrs. Vick noted that we are looking good and have increased from 

where we were last year, but we are always going to have the debt payment in June, and the 

revenues will slack off in June. For the year, there is still $92,000 left in contingency. 
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NC Governor’s Highway Safety Program Grant: 

 

Sheriff Jack Smith appeared before the Board to ask their approval for a NC Governor’s 

Highway Safety Program Agreement. It is a $20,000 grant that the program gives to each of the 

counties.  

 

A motion was made by Robert Carter and seconded by Chester Deloatch that the Board adopt the 

resolution accepting the grant from the NC Governor’s Highway Safety program.  Question 

Called:  All present voting yes.  Motion carried. 
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Shingle Disposal Agreement for Landfill, Authorization to Purchase Vehicles and Options 

for Decrease of Water and Sewer Rates: 

 

Mr. Jason Morris, Public Works Director, appeared before the Board to obtain approval to enter 

into an agreement with Rose Brothers Paving Company, Inc. for the disposal of recyclable 

asphalt shingles.  

 

A motion was made by Robert Carter and seconded by Chester Deloatch that the Board approve 

the agreement with Rose Brothers Paving Company, Inc. for the disposal of recyclable asphalt 

shingles.  Question Called:  All present voting yes.  Motion carried. 

 

Mr. Morris also appeared before the Board to obtain approval for the authorization to purchase 

two trucks for the Public Works Department. Mr. Morris stated that he wants to replace a vehicle 

that caught fire, and he had already planned to purchase one for this year. There are some Public 

Works vehicles that have a lot of miles on them.  

 

Commissioner Spruill asked to hear the comments that Ms. Turner and Mrs. Vick made on the 

decision paper. Ms. Turner stated that her comments concurred with Mrs. Vick’s; that she will be 

seeking financing on those vehicles. Ms. Turner said we are looking at possibly decreasing water 

rates and this will be a Capital Expenditure that may affect decreasing water rates. Mrs. Vick 

commented that she recommends purchasing one vehicle until we get the Auditor’s report 

because if it hadn’t been for the reimbursement from Phase V, the fund would have been in 

trouble. 

 

A motion was made by Robert Carter and seconded by Virginia Spruill that Mr. Morris be 

authorized to purchase one vehicle.  Question Called:  All present voting yes.  Motion carried. 

 

Finally, Mr. Morris appeared before the Board to inform them of options for changes in water 

and sewer rates for Northampton County. One recommendation is to decrease the sewer user fee 

from $25 to $20. Another option is decreasing the funding of depreciation of the existing 

infrastructure. The final option that Mr. Morris proposes is to revisit existing rates during the 

upcoming fiscal year budget, and set the rates as needed in accordance to what the expenditures 

would be. 

 

It was a Board consensus to table the discussion for today. Chairwoman Greene told Mr. Morris 

that she would like to see new plans based on the Auditor’s report. 

 

 

 

PLEASE SEE SCANNED DOCUMENTS WHICH ARE 

 HEREBY MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES: 

  



-152-2015 

 

 
  



-153-2015 

 

 
  



-154-2015 

 

 
  



-155-2015 

 

 
  



-156-2015 

 

 
  



-157-2015 

 

 
  



-158-2015 

 

 
  



-159-2015 

 

 
  



-160-2015 

 

 
  



-161-2015 

 

 
  



-162-2015 

 

 
  



-163-2015 

 

 
  



-164-2015 

 

 
  



-165-2015 

 

Public Hearing- Amendments to Zoning Ordinance: 

 

Chairwoman Greene recessed regular session to declare a Public Hearing. 

 

Mr. William Flynn, Planning and Zoning Director, appeared before the Board to hold a public 

hearing to consider a request from the Northampton County Planning and Zoning staff, in 

agreement with the owners, to re-zone 12.71 acres from Light Industrial (LI) to Agricultural-

Residential (AR). 

 

Mr. Carlton Branch, was present and mentioned that he owns a portion of the land adjoining the 

12.71 acres. He asked how this is going to relate to the taxes being paid—the Light Industrial 

verses the Agricultural Residential—and wanted to know if there will be a significant decrease. 

Mrs. Cathy Allen, the Tax Administrator was present and said no. 

 

Chairwoman Greene adjourned the Public Hearing to resume the regular session. 

 

A motion was made by Robert Carter and seconded by Virginia Spruill that the Board so adopt 

to rezone from Light Industrial to Agricultural-Residential.  Question Called:  All present voting 

yes.  Motion carried. 

 

Mr. Flynn informed the Board that he needs a unanimous vote of a full Board (Commissioner 

Barrett was absent). He requested to come back for a second reading at the March 2
nd

 meeting. 
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Public Hearing- Amendments to the Northampton County Revolving Loan Program: 

 

Chairwoman Greene recessed regular session to declare a Public Hearing. 

 

Mr. Gary Brown, EDC Director, appeared before the Board for a Public Hearing for the purpose 

of receiving and considering comments related to proposed amendments to the Northampton 

County Revolving Loan Program. 

 

Mr. Brown elaborated that the intent of the program is to facilitate/assist private enterprise in the 

creation of jobs. The private enterprise is creating the jobs, and the County is supporting that job 

creation. County funds in this loan program are used in collaboration with owner equity or other 

financing traditional commercial lending to spur the development of new enterprise in 

Northampton County. 

 

Chairwoman Greene adjourned the Public Hearing to resume regular session. 

 

A motion was made by Virginia Spruill and seconded by Robert Carter that the Board approve 

the amendments to the Northampton County Revolving Loan Fund Program as presented; and 

authorize the County Manager, County Attorney, Finance Director and other County staff as 

appropriate to make such further technical, formatting and editorial changes to the Program 

guidelines as may be necessary to affect the administration of the program.  Question Called:  

All present voting yes.  Motion carried. 

 

Commissioner Spruill asked the County Attorney if he reviewed the document, and if so, was he 

satisfied with it. Mr. McKellar said he was.  

 

 

 

 

PLEASE SEE SCANNED DOCUMENTS WHICH ARE 

 HEREBY MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES: 

  



-175-2015 

 

 
  



-176-2015 

 

 
  



-177-2015 

 

 
  



-178-2015 

 

 
  



-179-2015 

 

 
  



-180-2015 

 

 
  



-181-2015 

 

 
  



-182-2015 

 

 
  



-183-2015 

 

 
  



-184-2015 

 

 
  



-185-2015 

 

 
  



-186-2015 

 

 
  



-187-2015 

 

 
  



-188-2015 

 

 
  



-189-2015 

 

 
  



-190-2015 

 

 
  



-191-2015 

 

CliftonLarsonAllen LLP Home Health Contract: 

 

Mr. John White, Acting Health Director, appeared before the Board to request approval for the 

agreement between Northampton County Health Department Home Health Agency and 

CliftonLarsonAllen LLP for the purpose of providing consultation services to home health staff. 

This is a renewal of an existing contract. 

 

A motion was made by Virginia Spruill and seconded by Chester Deloatch that the Northampton 

County Health Department be granted by the Commissioners to approve the proposed contract 

between Northampton County Health Department Home Health Agency and CliftonLarsonAllen 

LLP for consultation services as presented above by February 1, 2015.  Question Called:  All 

present voting yes.  Motion carried. 
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Introduction of New Employees: 

 

Mr. Jason Morris appeared before the Board once again to introduce two new employees, Mr. 

Andy Paklos who has transferred from the Building and Grounds staff to the Water and Sewer 

division, and Ms. Brenda Alston who joined the custodial staff in mid-January. 

 

Chairwoman Greene called for a five minute break.    

 

Ad Valorem Tax Appeals, Motor Vehicle Refunds, and Appeal of Present Use Valuation: 

 

Mrs. Cathy Allen, Tax Administrator, appeared before the Board to obtain approval to release or 

refund Ad Valorem taxes assessed in the amount of $528.81 on four appeals. 

 

A motion was made by Chester Deloatch and seconded by Robert Carter that the Board of 

Commissioners approve the request for release or refund of the Ad Valorem Tax appeals 

submitted herewith in the amounts and for the reasons stated on the listings.  Question Called:  

All present voting yes.  Motion carried. 

 

Mrs. Allen also appeared before the Board to obtain approval to release or refund Ad Valorem 

taxes assessed in the amount of $1,639.19 on 43 appeals. 

 

A motion was made by Virginia Spruill and seconded by Chester Deloatch that the Board of 

Commissioners approve the request for release or refund of the Ad Valorem Tax appeals 

submitted herewith in the amounts and for the reasons stated on the listings.  Question Called:  

All present voting yes.  Motion carried. 

 

Mrs. Allen also appeared before the Board to obtain a decision as to if Mr. Bobby Edwards 

meets the requirements for Present Use Assessment on parcel 03-04975. This was a discussion 

that came before the Board at a previous meeting in January. It was tabled until the County 

Attorney had time to research this issue. Mr. McKellar stated that what he understood is that tax 

maps prior to 2012 reflected that there were 11 acres total, but based on information from a new 

recorded map (which is valid evidence) they came in and corrected the acreage. There is no other 

survey to dispute the recent survey. He supports the recommendation of Mrs. Allen. He further 

noted that as applying to 2014, the decision by the Tax Assessor’s office was on March 6, 2014. 

The statute has a very firm 60-day appeal deadline. The appellant missed the deadline. 

 

A motion was made by Robert Carter and seconded by Virginia Spruill that based on the advice 

of the Attorney that Mr. Edwards’ parcel 03-04975 does not qualify for Present Use assessment.  

Question Called:  yes (Commissioners Carter, Spruill, and Greene); no (Commissioner 

Deloatch).  Motion carried. 

 

Chairwoman Greene advised Mr. Edwards (based on the recommendations of the County 

Attorney) that he apply next year for present use value. She suggested that he get with the Tax 

Administrator to get those details straight. 
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Introduction of New Employee: 

 

Mr. Jay Watson, Chief Code Enforcement Officer, appeared before the Board to introduce a new 

employee, Mr. Jason McAllister. 

 

Phone and Radio Systems Purchase: 

 

Ms. Tammie Piland, E-911 Director, appeared before the Board to request permission to replace 

the current 911 telephone system and radio system with an up-to-date 911 telephone and radio 

system. Ms. Piland noted that the system they have is 12 years old. The 911 Board suggests that 

they replace equipment every five to seven years. 

 

Commissioner Spruill asked Mrs. Vick about her comments on the decision paper. Mrs. Vick 

noted that in the end of June in the fund, there was $329,689. She stated that they can do this, but 

it will deplete the 911 fund. It will be a tight budget from now until June 30
th

 but they will have 

the funds to cover it.  

 

A motion was made by Virginia Spruill and seconded by Robert Carter that the Board approve to 

replace our current 911 call taking system with the VESTA 911 system including the 

CommandPOST 4 Unit and replace our current radio system with the Motorola MCC5500 that 

provides all new equipment at a total cost of $379,992.46.  Question Called:  All present voting 

yes.  Motion carried. 
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Non-Emergency Transport Franchise Application, Mid-Year Review, Budget Formulation 

and Planning Guidance, and Management Matters: 

 

Ms. Kimberly Turner, County Manager, appeared before the Board to request a decision to 

approve or disapprove a franchise application from Bertie County non-emergency transport to 

provide non-emergency transport services in Northampton County. This request came before the 

Board on January 21
st
. The Board heard a presentation from Mitch Cooper of Bertie County non-

emergency transport, as well as a recommendation from Chuck Joyner, EMS Director, stating 

that there was no need for an additional non-emergency transport within Northampton County. 

 

A motion was made by Virginia Spruill and seconded by Robert Carter to deny the application.  

Question Called:  All present voting yes.  Motion carried. 

 

Ms. Turner also appeared before the Board to present the Mid-Year financial review as of 

December 31, 2014. This is a summary report on Departments’ execution of their budgets for the 

first half of the fiscal year. Ms. Turner stated that collectively we are $1.3 million under planned 

expenditures which equates to 11 percent. We are also in line with the previous years. Ms. 

Turner believes the Departments are doing a good job in managing their budgets. 

 

Ms. Turner also appeared before the Board to present the Budget Formulation and Planning 

Guidance for Fiscal Year 15-16. This is a guidance that she provides to the Departments and 

appropriate agencies to aid them in developing their fiscal year 15-16 budget.  

 

A motion was made by Robert Carter and seconded by Virginia Spruill to adopt the Budget 

Formulation and Planning Guidance for FY 15-16.  Question Called:  All present voting yes.  

Motion carried. 

 

Ms. Turner noted that she received a call from Anna Jones inviting the Board of Commissioners 

and the Board of Education to a sneak preview of her documentary film about her father James 

H. Jones called Chairman Jones: an Improbable Leader. She is asking if the Board is available 

the beginning of March to have the viewing.  

 

Chairwoman Greene asked Ms. Turner to get some dates together for the Board to view the film. 

 

Ms. Turner would like to schedule a work session to further discuss the request for funding by 

the school system. She is looking to set the date for February 26
th

. 

 

It was a Board consensus to have the work session at 10:00 am on February 26, 2015. 

 

Ms. Turner also mentioned that the Board had requested a work session or training with the 

Department of Revenue to discuss some of the Tax issues. Mrs. Allen contacted the Department 

of Revenue, and they will be happy to meet with the Board at no cost, as long as the Board gives 

them specific issues to prepare them for their visit. Ms. Turner asked the Board to submit some 

topics of discussion. 

 

Ms. Turner noted that the Board has received an invitation from Halifax County to participate in 

a Roanoke Valley Chamber of Commerce Mock Commissioners’ Meeting on March 4
th

. The 
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Board decided that they will focus on the Northampton County Mock Commissioner’s Meeting 

and will not participate in the Halifax County Meeting. 

 

Finally, a representative that is working with Dominion on the Pipeline has contacted Ms. Turner 

to propose an informational meeting with Government officials, agencies, and possibly land 

owners that this may affect. The date they’ve suggested is the 24
th

 of February. There are a 

couple of Commissioners that will not be available. Ms. Turner will see if the Representative can 

give her another date.  
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Citizens/Board Comments: 

 

Chairwoman Greene called for Citizens Comments. 

 

Mr. Clarence Drumgoole appeared before the Board on behalf of the Lake Gaston Association 

with a proposal of ideas and guidance concerning the Budget Year 15-16. He also noted that the 

Five-County Forum will be held on March 19
th

, and they are planning the Lake Gaston clean-up 

day which will be on May 30
th

. 

 

Chairwoman Greene called for Board Comments. 

 

Commissioner Carter stated that he is glad that someone from the Department of Revenue is 

willing to come speak with them at no charge and aid them in dealing with taxes. He said what 

always sticks in his mind is General Statute 105-380 which deals with forgiveness of tax claims. 

Any tax that has been released, refunded, or compromised in violation of that statute, may be 

recovered from any member or members of the governing body who voted for the release, 

refund, or compromise.  

 

A motion was made by Chester Deloach and seconded by Robert Carter to adjourn.  Question 

Called:  All present voting yes.  Motion carried. 

 

 

 

 

       

Michelle Nelson, Clerk to the Board  

“r.m. 2-16-15” 


